
UNITED STATES ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY 
WASHINGTON D.C. 20460 

EPA-CASAC-08-009 

Honorable Stephen L. J ohtison 
Administrator 
U.S. Enviromnental Protection Agency 
1200 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 
Washington, DC 20460 

April 7, 2008 

OFFICE OF THE ADMINISTRATOR 
SCIENCE ADVISORY BOARD 

Subject: Clean Air Scientific Advisory Committee Recommendations Concerning the 
Final Rule for the National Ambient Air Quality Standards for Ozone 

Dear Administrator Johnson: 

The Clean Air Scientific Advisory Committee (CASACorCOlmnittee), augmented by 
subject-matter-expert Panelists - collectively referred to as the CASA.C b~one Review Panel­
met via a public advisOlY teleconference on March 28,2008. The purpose of this conference call 
was to hold follow-on discussions concerning the Final Rule for the National Ambient Air Qual­
ity Standards (NAAQS) for ozone, which the Agency published on March 12, 2008. The Ozone 
Panel roster is attached as Appendix A. 

In our most.,recent letters to you on this subject - EPA-CASAC-07-001, dated October 
24, 2006, and EP A-CASAC-07 -002, dated March 26, 2007 -- the CASAC unanimously recom­
mended selection of an 8-hour average Ozone NAAQS within the range of 0.060 to 0.070 parts 
per million for the primmy (human health-based) Ozone NAAQS. Moreover, with regard to the 
secondary (welfare-related) ozone standard, the Committee recOlmnended an alternative secon­
d~ny standard of cumulative fonn that is substantially different from the primary Ozone NAAQS 
in averaging time, level and fonn - specifically, the W126 index within the range of7 to 15 
ppm-hours, accumulated over at least the 12 "daylight" hours and the three maximum ozone 
months of the summer growing season. . 

The CASAC now wishes to convey, by means of this letter, its additional, unsolicited ad­
vice with regard to the primary and secondary Ozone NAAQS. In doing so, the participating 
members of the CASAC Ozone Review Panel are unanimous in ~~trongly urgirig you or your suc­
cessor as EPA Administrator to ensure that these recommendations be considered during the 
next review cyclefor the Ozone NAAQS that will begin next year. 
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March 12, 2008 was the first time since 1997 that the primary standard for ozone was up­
dated, and the CASAC commends you for taking a step in the right direction by lowering the pri­
mary eight-hour ozone standard from 0.08 parts per million to 0.075 ppm. The Committee is 
also pleased that the Agency has abandoned the artificial use of only two decimal places for the 
standard, as reported in ppm. As noted in the CASAC's previous letters to you on this subject, 
this practice has allowed the rounding-down of ozone concentrations as high as 0.084 ppm to 
Ineet the previous standard of 0.08 ppm. 

Nevertheless, the members of the CASAC Ozone Review Panel do not endorse the new 
primary ozone standard as being sufficiently protective of public health. The CASAC - as the 
Agency's statutorily-established science advisory cOlmnittee for advising you on the national 
ambient.air quality standards - unanimously recommended decreasing the primary standard to 
within the range of 0.060-0.070 ppm. It is the Conmlittee's consensus scientific opinion that 
your decision to set the primary ozone standard above this range fails to satisfy the explicit stipu­
lations of the Clean Air Act that you ensure an adequate margin of safety for all individuals, in­
cluding sensitive populations. 

As you are well aware, numerous medical organizations and public health groups have 
also expressed their support of these CASAC recommendations. We sincerely hope that, in light 
of these scientific judgments and the supporting scientific evidence, you or your successor will 
select a more health-protective primary ozone standard during the upcoming review cycle. 

The CASAC was also greatly disappointed that you failed to change the fonn of the sec­
ondary standard to make it different from the primary standard. As stated in the preamble to the 
Final Rule, even in the previous 1996 ozone review, "there was general agreement between the 
EPA staff, CASAC, and the Administrator, ... that a cumulative, seasonal fonn was more bio­
logically relevant than the previous 1-hour and new 8-hour average fonns (61 FR 65716)" for the 
secondary standard. Therefore. -in both the previous review and in this review, the Agency staff 
and it'! advisors agreed that a change in the form of the secondary standard was scientifically 

_ well-justified. 

The CASAC was pleased to see that the EPA Deputy Adlninistrator clearly articulated a 
robust scientific defense of this position when he responded to Ms. Susan Dudley of the Office 
of Management and Budget (OMB) in a memorandmn dated March 7,2008 that, "In light of the 
available infonnation, EPA believes that ozone-relate9- effects on vegetation are clearly linked to 

-cumulative, seasonal exposures and are not appropriately characterized by the use of a short-tenn 
(8-hour) daily measure of ozone exposure." However, the Committee was disappointed and sur­
prised that written correspondence fro111 OMB to the Agency apparently thwarted the opportunity 
to take a major step forward in setting a separate secondary ozone standard that is different in 
fonn from the primary standard. The CASAC is particularly dismayed at the suggestion that set­
ting a secondary NAAQS that is different from the primary NAAQS is somehow against the law 
- which is not only at odds with a plain-language reading of the Clean" Air Act but is also con­
trmy to the Agency's previous actions in setting a separate secondary standard for the initial 
NAAQS for both particulate matter and sulfur oxides, the latter of which (i. e., for S02) remains 
in effect. 

2 



Unfortunately, this scientifically-sound approach of using a cumulative exposure index 
for welfare effects was not adopted, and the default position of using the primary standard for the 
secondary standard was once again instituted. Keeping the same foml for the secondary Ozone 
NAAQS as for the primary standard is not supported bycuttent scientific knowledge indicating 
that different indicator variables are needed to protect vegetation compared to public health. The 
CASAC was further disappointed that asecondary standard of the W126 fonn was not consid­
ered from within the COlllinittee's previously-recOlllinended range of7 to 15 ppm-hours. The 
CASAC sincerely hopes that, in the next round of Ozone NAAQS review, the'Agency will be able 
to support and establish a reasonable and scientifically-defensible cumulativeformfor the sec­
ondary standard. 

We recognize that it will be difficult to bring the country into compliance with lower 
primary and secondary ozone standards. However, the fact that it is difficult does not mean that 
it is not achievable. The substantial progress made to date in lowering ambient ozone levels tes­
tifies to this. The CASAC believes that, in the future, we as a nation can devise effective and 
efficient ways to decrease ambient ozone concentrations to a sufficiently health- and welfare­
protective level. However, in order to support this vital objective, EPA's recent record of not . 
adequately funding ozone research must end. The CASAC strongly supports the provision of 
additional funds to address the research needs that Agency staff have identified as being neces­
sary for infonning the process of setting both the primary and secondary ozone standards. 

As always, the members of the CASAC wish the Agency well in our crucial- and mu­
tual - efforts to protect both human health and the environment. 

Sincerely, 

/Signed/ 

Dr. Rogene F. Henderson, Chair 
Clean Air Scientific Advisory Committee 

Attachment: Appendix A 
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